PINEWOOD FIRE DISTRICT

BOARD MEETING

MAY 20, 2014
MEMBERS PRESENT:
Chairman - Richard Drinen


Len Friedlund, Clerk


Ben Click, Member

Barbara Timberman, Member



MEMBERS ABSENT:

Bill DeGroot, Member


STAFF PRESENT:

Fire Chief - John Welsch

Office Manager - Kim Ball


Firefighter C. Garcia
STAFF ABSENT:
None

VOLUNTEERS PRESENT:
None

PUBLIC PRESENT:


Sue Drinen



Bob Timberman


Chad & Kim Dragos




Meeting opened at 3:03 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance and Roll Call.  A quorum was affirmed.
ADMINISTRATIVE REMARKS:

None
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:
The minutes for April 15, 2014 were approved as presented.  
CORRESPONDENCE:

None
FINANCIAL REPORTS:

A.  APRIL EXPENDITURES:
Chairman Drinen stated "We are 83.33% thru the year and everything looks good."

Chief Welsch stated "Our income is actually at 90 per cent due to the carry over not being included in the report."

Chairman Drinen asked "Are there any questions or anything you wish to discuss on our financials?"

Member Click said "I reviewed the financials and they seem to be fine."

Chairman Drinen stated "If there are no questions we will go on to the office manager's report."


OFFICE MANAGER’S REPORT – Kim Ball
A.  Ambulance Billing Report:  APRIL 2014:

In April we charged out $10,214.80 in ambulance billing and we received $9,214.08 in payments with a year to date figure of $114,262.60.  Resident subsidy for April was $1,634.75 with a year to date total of $28,236.31 going back into the community.  The aging report is down to $28,489.86.
Highlands has paid us in full for the bear jaw crew fires last year, which brought in $78,902.07.  Out of district income this month was $1,750.00 with a total of $3,650.00 to date.  

B.  MONTHLY RUN LOG COMPARISON REPORT:  APRIL 2014
There were 14 medical calls, 3 fire calls and 5 special duty calls in April for a total of 22 calls.  We saw 3 individuals in the med-room which brought our total to 25 for the month.  There were 9 transports and 9 individuals transported.  Calls inside the district totaled 14 or 64% and 8 calls outside the district or 36%.
Clerk Friedlund asked "We are doing a lot less calls is that because we had no snow this winter?"

Chief Welsch stated "The elk fencing has really slowed down the calls on the freeway and we did not have a winter this year."
CHIEF'S REPORT:  
A.
Response Exception Reports:


1.
Fire

2.
EMS


3.
Rescue

Chief Welsch stated "We will have a line staff member and a volunteer member driving around in either the brush truck or Car 82 and check all our forest roads on Mondays to be sure there are no campfires abandoned."
Chief Welsch said "We have not had any fires in the park, we will not allow any open burning but if they want to use a charcoal barbeque they may in their own yard."
B.
Update on Legislative issues:
Chief Welsch stated "Senate bill 1387 which states that all board members must have 6 hours of education after they have been elected to the board.  Also in this bill is a clause stating that no board member can be related to any employee of the fire department.  It also has nepotism clauses in this bill to discourage employees being related to the board of directors.  It establishes training for board members by a fire district association.  These will not be the typical classes that AFDA offers."

Chief Welsch said "The legislature has done nothing this year on increasing the mill rate or temporary mill rate increases will not happen this year because it is an election year.  Prop 117 still stands and everything that goes along with it.  There is also a PSPRS law suit going on about the cola for retirees, retirees have not been getting their cola increases, hopefully this will not impact us this year since we only have 3 retirees.  There is another PSPRS ruling from the courts in connection with PSPRS raising the rate each employee has to pay towards their retirement to 10 per cent, therefore PSPRS made employers charge the employee a higher rate than what was established by contract.  This means that some time within the next 2 years we will get hit with the repayment costs but until this case has been decided we won't know what that impact may be."
C.
AFDA Update:
Chief Welsch stated "I am on the committee that will address the issue of training for board members with AFDA.  We have to come up with new training classes for all new board members and this has to be in place by this November."  
Chief Welsch stated "We have the AFDA conference coming up at the end of June in Tucson, if anyone is interested in going let us know and we'll get you a reservation.  I have to go down for one day and sit in on the board meeting."
D.   
WILDLAND URBAN INTERFACE CODE:

Chief Welsch stated "We have been focused on the budget issues and we have not had time to finish up the wildland urban interface code.  I hope to have it finished by July but I will give up an update next month at the board meeting."
BUDGET 2014/2015:  Discussion

Chief Welsch stated "As you know in 2008 when I took over our assessed value was $72,000,000.00 and now our assessed value is $51,000,900.00.  Last year we shut down most of our strategic planning money due to the fact that we lost 20 per cent of our assessed valuation, and we are taking another 2 per cent hit again this year.  Several grants that we applied for have not come through, we still have several others that we are waiting to here if we have been awarded them or not.  Our income is going to be down considerably, the tax assessed value is a down another $10,000.00 this year.  I am still working on contracted services; we will probably lose the Foxboro fire protection contract this year.  If he is successful in his sale I will approach the new owners for fire protection."
Chief Welsch continued saying "We will be readdressing the billing rates and what we bill out of district calls.  Dispatching is one of the things we need to start billing for as well as adjusting our rates in accordance with the economic costs.  We have cut the budget drastically, PSPRS is taking a big chunk out of our budget this year, Copper Point (SCF) workman's comp is going up, health insurance is going up and of course there are those expenses that we can't control such as electricity, phone, fuel, etc.  These figures are all based on the county's estimate of what our assessed value is, we will not get hard and fast numbers until the second or third week of June.  As in all cases the human resources aspect of the budget is the largest part of expenditures."   
Member Click asked "Before you go onto the next page is that first line correct?"
Chief Welsch responded "Taxable assessed value is what we can tax on, which is 10 per cent of the total assessed value of Munds Park.  There is a list of grants and if those grants don't come through those items will not be implemented.  We will be changing staffing levels to a 4 person crew in the winter: if someone calls in sick we will not fill that open position.  We will have 2 medics on each shift instead of 3 if someone calls in sick or is on vacation.  This will cut down on the overtime we have to pay out.  Under wildland assignment this is offset by whatever income we make on these assignments.  We were paying 13/4 time for those who go on wildland assignments as an incentive to go, what we have elected to do now instead is that they go immediately to a 40 hour work week and this will help us to recoup more of our money back.  Volunteer services division expenses are all covered by the SAFER R&R grant; due to our short fall in budget we have done away with the reserve program and put all the reserves that want to stay with us into the volunteer program.  This will help us pay those that wish to stay with us through the budget crunch.  This will also open up education opportunities for all volunteers with the federal government paying for it.  Under CPR instructor overtime, we have applied for a grant to pay for instructors to teach CPR in Munds Park.  If that grant doesn't come through we will not be doing CPR classes this year.  By the board changing the board meeting time from 5 PM to 3 PM we will be able to save all of the office manager's overtime due to her not having to stay after 5 PM.  We expect a flat year next year that means that we will not see any increase in our assessed valuations.  We hope to see things turn around in 2016 with the assessments starting to come back up.  By moving the reserves to volunteers it saves us $80,000.00 because the SAFER R&R grant will pay these wages.  It also will give us an opportunity to buy new turnouts for all those volunteers that we would not have been able to purchase.  We have some changes that will have to be made to the MOU with the bargaining group; staffing level changes, no out of network providers for the health care deductible payments, recommendation to board for reviewing out of network providers can be approved by individual case by the board.  I also cut my retirement out of the budget in order to bring the budget down."
Clerk Friedlund stated "On the front page you have the auxiliary down as committing to $7,000.00 for the department.  The PPOA board voted to make up the short fall of funds by donating up to $1,100.00 dollars." 

Chief Welsch said "That money is for this year's budget to help us buy with the hydraulic pump for our extrication tools."
Chief Welsch stated "We applied for the Assistance to Firefighters grant.  When we had the fire in the bay heater everyone was asleep, the fire alarm does not ring inside the station and this could have turned into a bad situation.  We applied for a grant to purchase an upgrade to our sprinkler system with a fire alarm that rings inside the station so that the firefighters are alerted to the danger.  The crews have also decided to do more of the maintenance on the vehicles to reduce our expenditures in that area.  We also put in to the Governor's Office of Highway Safety grant to purchase a light tower that is also an emergency generator.  We have not had to barrow money, to cover our expenses during the months that we don't receive any tax money, in many years and we are hoping that we will not have to do that this year.  The office manager and I will put our heads together next week and see if we cannot come up with a hard figure on the amount of money we will carry over at the end of this year."
Chief Welsch went on to state "If we can just get through the next year we should see improvement in 2016 and as soon as our income comes up we can begin to reduce the tax rate again.  I want you to know that everyone that works here has really done everything they can to cut this budget and they are very dedicated to working in our community." 
Clerk Friedlund asked "When you have a position come open do the reserves get the first shoot at that position?"
Chief Welsch stated "Yes, they have to test among themselves to see who gets the position.  We promised them that when they went back to volunteers that they would still have the first opportunity to apply for that open position.  Grant season is approaching and we will be applying for a SAFER Rehiring grant to keep the positions that we hired for 3 years ago.  We will do what we can to prevent having to lay off anyone.  We will also reapply for the SAFER R&R grant and see if we can't keep all the volunteers we have been able to attract.  In June we will have a final budget for you to approve for posting and then in July you can approve the budget and we can still get our budget in before the August 1 deadline."
PPOA - FIREWISE KIDS CONTEST:

Chairman Drinen stated "We had a request to have a kids contest on fire prevention.  We all thought this was a good idea and Chief said he thought we could do this on Kids Safety Day.  The auxiliary will be helping with the plans for Kids Safety Day and then in September at the Chili cook off we will announce the winners.  PPOA will also be fixing up the basketball court and putting up a 10 foot fence along the side of the garden to keep the basketballs out of that garden."
SUMMARIZE ACTION ITEMS:

Update on legislative issues.
AFDA: Update
Urban Interface Code
Budget 2014/2015
Chief's Contract

MOU Update

FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS:
Update on Legislative Issues.
AFDA: Update
Urban Interface Code
Budget 2014/2015
Chief's Contract
MOU Update

CALL TO PUBLIC:
Mr. Timberman stated "I want to thank the firemen for all the labor they are doing for me in the garden.  They have been digging holes, putting up fence and getting the water over to that side of the yard.  Also we can not have anyone go into the canyon unless they have permission from Carl.  Shelby is going to put an ad in the newspaper and have radio announcements about the free wood that is available at the sanitary district."
Firefighter Caleb Garcia was contacted by the bear jaw crew last week and wondered if they could get a free round of golf as a thank you from the club for doing such a good job in the Canyon.  I told them I would ask if that was something that was possible."
Clerk Friedlund said "Can you find out how many people and when they would like to do this and I will see what we can work out."

Member Click stated "The club owns most of the property that the crew had to clean up."
 NEXT MEETING: June 17, 2014 at 3 PM
The meeting adjourned at 4:17 PM

Respectfully submitted by   _____________________________________________



       

          (Clerk of the Board, Len Friedlund)
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